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President’s Message

I am very proud to be at the 
helm of an amazing organization 
and also humbled to be in the 
company of the many past 
presidents of SNACC who I 
have looked up to as luminaries. 
However, in reviewing the roster 
of SNACC’s past leaders since the 
first president took office in 1974, 
it is notable that only around 
16% have been women. Although 
three of my six predecessors were 
women, it is concerning that 
only men comprise the current 
Executive Committee of SNACC officers.  Further, in more than 
a decade of being a faculty neuroanesthesiologist, I cannot recall 
an under-represented minority being on the executive committee 
or serving as president. We could ask similar questions with a 
broader definition of diversity and I fear the answer would be 
disappointingly similar – or worse. 

There is evidence across multiple academic fields and metrics 
that women and under-represented populations face biases 
and challenges that are not encountered by their white male 
counterparts.  There is also evidence regarding the value of diversity 
for high-level problem solving. As such, we might ask, ‘Could the 
impact of SNACC be enhanced if we had more diverse perspectives? 
Is the impact of neuroanesthesiology limited by a lack of diversity? 
If so, what can we do about it?’ To address these questions, I have 
developed a SNACC Diversity Task Force to generate strategies 
that move us forward with a new focus on unmet opportunities 
in diversity and inclusivity. We need to ensure that SNACC and 
its leadership represent the breadth of our patients, disciplinary 
expertise and perspective required to make a true impact. 

As this initiative develops, I will ask for your input, support, and 
involvement. The future leaders of SNACC are in agreement that 
this must be a priority, and one that extends beyond my tenure as 
president. We, as an organization, need to ensure that we are fully 
including and leveraging the remarkable talent in the field as well 
as creating a rich palette of role models for the next generations of 
neuroanesthesiologists.

George Mashour, MD, PhD

George A. Mashour, MD, PhD  
SNACC President

Diversity and  
Neuroanesthesiology

Editor’s Corner
Reza Gorji, MD 
SNACC Newsletter Editor

I hope you enjoy another edition 
of the SNACC newsletter. I recently 
came back from the IARS meeting in 
Washington, DC.  There were many 
cutting-edge topics discussed at the 
meeting. Neuroanesthesia and critical 
care were well represented. The neu-
roanesthesiology division chairs and 
fellowship directors meeting occurred on May 8, 2017 in Wash-
ington, DC. There is a comprehensive report by Drs. Jeffrey Pas-
ternak and Deepak Sharma on page four of this newsletter. Other 
topics included hypothermia, neuroprotection and management 
of perioperative neurological dysfunction. Much more of this will 
occur at SNACC’s 45th Annual Meeting being held in Boston, 
Massachusetts on October 19-20, 2017. Registration is now open 
for this meeting. Dr. Rafi Avitsian has put together a very nice  
informational page which is found on the Mobile Meeting Guide by 
clicking here.  The topics in the program promise to educate as well 
as enrich the meeting attendees.  

As always, thank you for your membership in SNACC and a 
reminder that contributions to the newsletter are always welcome.

With gratitude,
Reza Gorji, MD

Reza Gorji, MD

It’s Time to Apply for the 
2017 William L. Young 

Research Award!

Applications are now  
being accepted for the  

2017 William L. Young  
Neuroscience

Research Award
CLICK HERE

for more information and to download the application.

DEADLINE IS MONDAY, JULY 17, 2017.

http://www.snacc.org/
http://www2.snacc.org/meetings/2017annual/guide/
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Chanannait Paisansathan, MD

Dhanesh K. Gupta, MD Ines P. Koerner, MD, PhD

Ruquan Han, MD Chanannait Paisansathan, MD

Michael L. James, MD Lisa Wise-Faberowski, MD

SNACC 2017 Election

Nelson N. Algarra, MS, MD Stacie G. Deiner, MD

William M. Armstead, PhD Alana M. Flexman, MD

Michael L. James, MD

DIRECTORS-AT-LARGE 
CANDIDATES

SECRETARY/TREASURER CANDIDATESVoting Opens  
on June 26th!

For more information
about the candidates, 

CLICK HERE.

http://www.snacc.org/snacc-board-of-directors-candidates/
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Neuroanesthesiology Division Chairs  
and Fellowship Directors Meeting

Washington DC - May 8, 2017

Jeffrey Pasternak, MD and Deepak Sharma, MBBS, MD

The topic of accreditation of neuroanesthesiology fellow-
ships has been a subject of debate and discussion for several 
years. Most recent efforts at accreditation involved a SNACC 
task force led by Dr. Andrew Kofke that pursued the possibility 
of accreditation by the UCNS (United Council of Neurological 
Sciences) in 2016. Unfortunately, the proposal was not approved 
by the UCNS and this led to a fresh debate of whether other 
options for accreditation should be pursued. Several prominent 
neuroanesthesiologists including past and current SNACC lead-
ers have opined against accreditation while several others have 
strongly argued in favor of accreditation. In order to address this 
issue and to gain deeper insight into the perceptions of SNACC 
members and trainees, a survey was conducted by SNACC. To 
further the conversations on this topic and relay the survey re-
sults to the neuroanesthesiology division leaders and fellowship 
directors, and provide a forum for discussing various aspects of 
neuroanesthesia education, SNACC sent out an invitation for an 
in-person meeting. This SNACC-sponsored meeting was held 
on May 8, 2017, from 8:00-11:00 during the Annual Meeting 
of the International Anesthesia Research Society (IARS) at the 
Grand Hyatt hotel in Washington, DC. The 39 attendees con-
sisted of Canadian and US neuroanesthesiologists. The primary 
goals of the meeting were to:

1.	 Provide an opportunity for neuroanesthesiology division 
chairs and program directors from different institution to 
meet one another and make connections.

2.	 Determine future plans for neuroanesthesiology fel-
lowship training, including planning a revision of the  
current curricular guidelines and determining the need 
for accreditation and a possible path for accreditation.

3.	 Discuss ways to potentially increase interest in neuroan-
esthesiology as a subspecialty.

4.	 Plan for ways to improve the education and training of 
future neuroanesthesiologists.

Following introductions, SNACC President Dr. George 
Mashour provided an overview of the process that he used to 
develop the prior SNACC Neuroanesthesiology Curricular 
Guidelines published in the January 2013 issue of the Journal 
of Neurosurgical Anesthesiology.  Dr. Mashour also discussed the 
need to revise the guidelines and presented his three pillar vision for 
neuroanesthesiology and perioperative neuroscience that consists of:

1.	 The perioperative care of neurosurgical patients. 
2.	 The neuroscience foundations of anesthesiology.
3.	 Neurologic outcomes of non-neurologic surgery.

Attendees at the Neuroanesthesiology Division Chairs and Fellowship Directors meeting.
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This was followed by a rich discussion between the partici-
pants. Several attendees opined that the neuroanesthesiologists 
should function as, and be recognized as, consultants for all peri-
operative issues related to the nervous system. While most anesthe-
siologists are able to perform the anesthetic for a straightforward 
neurosurgical procedure, the emphasis should be on developing 
expertise as opposed to simply being able to do a case. Having 
a strong curriculum detailing the desir-
able expertise of a neuroanesthesiologist 
is critical. The participants expressed the 
value of the published curricular guide-
lines in starting new programs in North 
America as well as in parts of Latin 
America. Multiple participants empha-
sized the importance of inclusion of a 
strong research component in curricular 
guidelines. The participants discussed 
the importance of attracting bright and 
talented residents to the subspecialty. 
While the field of anesthesiology is based 
on the foundation of neuroscience, it ap-
pears that not many neuroscience gradu-
ates consider this as a clinical specialty to 
pursue after medical school. It is critical 
that the medical students be exposed to 
anesthesiology at an early stage and ef-
forts directed to attract the best students to anesthesiology. This 
is likely to result in a strong pool of potential candidates pursuing 
neuroanesthesiology fellowships. SNACC could play a role in this 
by encouraging and actively supporting resident involvement in 
various SNACC activities. 

It was noted that many neurosurgical procedures in the US 
and North America are not currently staffed by neuroanesthe-
siologists. It is important, and in the best interest of patients, 
that these cases be done by physicians with appropriate train-
ing. Curricular guidelines are helpful in identifying the training 
needs. However, the value of allowing flexibility in the curricu-
lum was underscored. Many participants thought that certifica-
tion at the end of training in neuroanesthesiology is often desired 
by recruiters and hence, may be important. 

It was noted that while many neuroanesthesiologists and 
SNACC members are doing important work in the field of neu-
rologic outcomes of surgery, SNACC as an organization should 
have a bigger role and emphasis in this area. A suggestion was 
made to consider joint meetings with other organizations and 
partner with them in efforts to specifically address the neurologi-
cal outcomes of surgery such as delirium, postoperative cognitive 
dysfunction and anesthetic neurotoxicity.

Dr. Jeff Pasternak presented a synopsis of a survey that he 
and Drs. Shobana Rajan, Angele Theard and Jane Easdown 

conducted on behalf of the SNACC Neuroanesthesia Education 
Special Interest Group. The detailed results of the survey will 
be presented at the SNACC Annual Meeting in Boston in 
October, 2017. Briefly, there were 423 completed surveys from 
attendings, fellows, and residents. Overall, 61% felt that neu-
roanesthesiology fellowship programs should seek some sort of 
accreditation with 47% of respondents feeling that accreditation 

would increase interest in the specialty. 
Respondents felt that increasing neu-
rocritical care and monitoring train-
ing during fellowship would increase 
interest, and that the primary reasons 
for low interest in neuroanesthesia fel-
lowship training were the perception of 
either limited job opportunities in pri-
vate practice or lack of a special skill set 
acquired during neuroanesthesiology 
fellowship training. Among residents, 
there was a strong feeling that neuroan-
esthesiology fellowship training is help-
ful but not necessary, even for the care 
of complex neurosurgical patients. 

Dr. Andy Kofke provided the group 
with an overview of prior work that 
he did with colleagues at SNACC to 
pursue accreditation options for neuro-

anesthesiology fellowships. In the past, SNACC had considered 
multiple options for fellowship accreditation, including using the 
American College of Graduate Medical Education (ACGME). 
However, use of the ACGME would have limitations including 
non-applicability to international neuroanesthesiology fellow-
ships, limitations on fellows also serving as instructors potentially 
impacting the future of many current programs due to financial 
restraints, and reducing flexibility in training. Non-ACGME fel-
lowships allow the fellows to be better financially compensated 
than ACGME fellows, and ACGME accreditation may therefore 
make neuroanesthesiology fellowships less financially attractive 
to the applicants. Some participants shared their institutional 
experiences of adverse effects of ACGME accreditation on ob-
stetric anesthesia and regional anesthesia fellowships. Dr. Kofke 
summarized unsuccessful attempts to utilize the UCNS and the 
IARS to serve as potential accrediting bodies. Dr. Kofke pre-
sented an additional paradigm modeled after the CAST System 
used by the Society of Neurological Surgeons (www.societyns.
org/fellowships/CAST_Structure.asp) for accreditation of neu-
rosurgical fellowships. In this paradigm, SNACC would poten-
tially serve as the accrediting body for both US and international 
neuroanesthesiology fellowship programs. In essence, SNACC 
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